Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association


Meeting Minutes

March 12, 2009
Call to Order

President Reggie Romines called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 11:30 a.m. at East Pierce Fire & Rescue, Station 16.  The following were present:

Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD

Ken Sharp, PCFD #2
Mitch Sagers, PCFD #3

Dave Dupille, PCFD #3
Dan Rankin, PCFD #3

Bob Black, PCFD #5
Eric Watson, PCFD #5

Erik Pearson, PCFD #5
Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5

Tom Sutich, PCFD #5
Jack Andren, PCFD #6

Doug Willis, PCFD #6
Matt Holm, PCFD #6

Judy Murphy, PCFD #6
Randy Stephens, PCFD #6
Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8

Gary McVay, PCFD #13

Cliff McCollum, PCFD #13

Andy McAfee, PCFD #14

Guy Allen, PCFD #16

Reggie Romines, PCFD #21
Todd Jensen, PCFD #21
Tony Judd, PCFD #21

Kathy Hale, PCFD #21
Tom Mason, PCFD #21

John McDonald, PCFD #22
Dave Wakefield, PCFD #22
Garry Olson, PCFD #23
Steve Bailey, PCDEM

Ed Munoz, PCDEM

Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Mike Molyneaux, ARC
Dic Gribbon, PSCAA

Jim Jaques, Milton FD

Recorder Denise Menge

Flag Salute
Tom Mason led the flag salute.
Chief Jerry Thorson welcomed everyone to East Pierce Fire & Rescue.  This is his 9th day on the job and he’s looking forward to working with everyone.
President Romines asked others who are newer to introduce themselves.

Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the February 5, 2009 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale reported the balance of the account is $7,059.26 as of the end of February.
Correspondence

President Romines reported he received a letter from Terry Fairbanks with regards to reappointing Dorcas Gunovich to the Boundary Review Board.  He asked if anyone knew anything more about this.  Andy McAfee stated when she was appointed before, the Chiefs supported her but it is not a quote/unquote a Chief’s position.  Matt Holm suggested we call and find out if this is actually a chiefs represented position or not.  If it is, it would be good to have a currently active person in that position.  Discussion followed.  Andy McAfee made a motion to support Dorcas Gunovich to be reappointed to the Boundary Review Board.  Wayne Wienholz seconded the motion.  MOTION CARRIED.
Guest Speakers
Communications – Ed Goodlet reported that Tim Lenk was not able to attend today’s meeting.  Ed Munos is here in his place.  Ed is a Communications Supervisor for Pierce County Emergency Management and is here to talk about narrow banding issues.  Ed distributed handouts.  He went over the issues of narrow banding and explained there is a drop dead date of 12/31/12 for mandated compliance.  PCDEM is going to be hiring a consultant to work on licensing, reprogramming, interference issues and redistributing the frequencies channels.  Discussion followed.  There are focus groups that have been meeting and discussing these issues.  DEM will not be taking any licenses away from any agencies.  The agencies will retain their licenses, if they currently have 4 channels, they will still have 4 channels when this is done.  The consultant that is being hired will have to work out all of the logistics.  The pooling of resources has been done in other counties.  They are not trying to reinvent the wheel.  There are numerous agencies that are going to have to migrate to narrow banding and DEM is trying to be proactive instead of reactive.  They are hiring a consultant and offering to assist other agencies.  Discussion followed.  Steve Bailey stated a more in depth presentation on this issue can be given at a later date if everyone would like.  They are just trying to help everyone get to where they need to be.
Steve Bailey reported on what is happening with interoperable communications issues and PSAP groups.  The County government needs to migrate to a new radio system and Executive McCarthy has this on the radar screen.  They are looking at different funding options and ideas.  The County will be moving forward with what’s best for the county and there are a million things in between.  He’s not sure at this time what will come from this.  The price tag is around 42 million dollars.  There are a lot of unanswered questions and a lot of unknowns, however, the Executive has made it clear she wants it done.
Steve reported the grants are moving along.

Discussion followed with regards to the communications issue.  Gary McVay recommended that the Fire Comm users group already meets regarding this and suggested a Tacoma Fire representative be added to that meeting.  The question was asked if this should be a standing committee that reports back to this group monthly?  Jim Sharp stated he’s not sure there’ll be enough to report on to necessitate a monthly report.  Jack Andren stated that Tacoma and Central Pierce represent a large amount and are not a part of Fire Comm and should be represented.  Gary McVay stated that Keith Wright is already a representative on the Fire Comm Focus group and he’s not been attending the meetings, so we’d just need to add a Tacoma Fire representative.  Discussion followed.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Program/Speaker Committee

Ed Goodlet reported that Dale Washam will be the speaker for next months’ meeting.
Audit Committee
Andy McAfee reported this has not been done yet.
Banquet/Awards Committee

Matt Holm reported they met with the Commissioners and this years’ banquet will be held at the same location.
Nomination Committee – DORMANT
Tri-County Committee w/King & Snohomish County Chiefs
The next meeting is scheduled for next month.  Ed Goodlet reported this was discussed at the Executive Board.  The three (3) counties would like to access each others’ websites as well as have access to our Tac Ops Manual which is currently passworded on our website.  Reggie Romines stated he was going to discuss this later in the meeting, but it can be discussed now.  David Travis has offered to provide a new website for the Association at no cost as long as we allow the logo of his company, 4 Qtrs, on the home page.  He will be giving a presentation to this group in May as he offers a good fire service product.  In the meantime, he can push a button to go live with the new website immediately.  This new website will allow the E-Board members to post items and to easily update information, etc.  This site could be a huge library and resource for the county.  Discussion followed.  It was moved and seconded to allow transition to the new website for a 2 month trial period and then make a final decision at the May meeting when David Travis gives his presentation.  MOTION CARRIED.
Discussion followed regarding the need or not of passwording the Tac Ops Manual on the website.  It was moved and seconded to remove the password from the Tac Ops Manual.  MOTION CARRIED.

DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

Judy Murphy reported for several months they’ve been working on putting together an Advanced Airway class for paramedics needing to recertify.  The group has developed an 8 hour training course and will be putting it out to qualified paramedics.  There is some financial obligation for agencies to provide instructors for this course.  There will be a course fee of $80.00 per person and the agency hosting the class will be responsible for copying class materials and providing lunches.  The course fee would go to the hosting agency.  All agencies will share the equipment.  They would like to have PCFCA manage the funds for this.  It was moved and seconded for PCFCA to hold the funds for the MSO Airway class as financial management.  MOTION CARRIED.
The State wants to get out of the testing business for the EMT recert process.  Beginning January 1, 2010 they will no longer be testing.  For the traditional method those recerting will have to go to a testing center (there’s one in Renton) to take the test.  The cost is $65.00 per EMT and $110.00 per Paramedic.  Many agencies are looking at going to a Paramedic OTEP program.  There is a lot more to come on this issue.
Training – MetroTraining

No representative present.
OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

Mike Molyneux stated that Chris Streight was not able to attend today and he is here in his place.  For the month of February they had 14 incidents that involved 4 apartment complexes.  They set up 2 shelters and helped 38 families.
Department of Emergency Management

Report given earlier in the meeting.
EMS

No representative present.
Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz distributed monthly reports.  Things are going well.  They are looking at a 1.5% budget cut and there have not been any layoffs yet.  They have been doing more community inspections.  
The Policy Board may be going away as there have been several bills to get rid for Boards and Commissions.  Pierce County was well represented with the Sprinkler Bill.  There are some other legislation to watch out for – one in particular is allowing living in motor homes and RV’s.

State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

Jeff Jensen reported the Legislation Day in Olympia was held this last Monday.  He appreciates all that attended this.  The Governor spoke for 20 minutes.  The County Presidents meeting was held afterwards.  He thanked Reggie and Ed for attending.  The next day was their Board meeting.  Legislative issues were discussed.  The No Secrets Symposium will be held in Tacoma in October.  This is a great labor management opportunity.  The annual conference will be held in May in Spokane this year.  He encouraged everyone to read the Strategic Direction 2009-2011 document.  It is available on the State Chiefs website.
PS Clean Air Agency

Dic Gribbon reminded everyone that if their department runs into an unlawful burning that can be sited, he can get reimbursement for their agency with proper documentation.  The draft outdoor burning regulations goes to the Board in the next month or so with an effective date of July 1.
PC Fire Commissioners

Bill Jarmon introduced Rick Kuss who is the President this year.  Rick stated it is going great so far and they are working on communications between agencies.  
Dept. of Natural Resources

No representative present.
Unfinished Business

A.  Pierce County Automatic Aid Agreement – Jeff reported that with first alarms arrangements need to be made between neighboring departments and not county-wide.  The focus on this agreement is just on mutual aid and they are working on reviewing it and getting input back to Joe Quinn to compile and write the document.
B. Zone Realignment – Jim Jaques reported that the zone coordinators have met and they are looking at going from 3 to 2 zones.  Something more definite will be presented at the next meeting.
New Business
Jack Andren reported on the Metro Public Safety Communications Steering Committee Charter.  This was presented at the last meeting and not many people signed this charter.  He did get a couple of signatures this morning.  If you sign the charter, you become a member.  Every department in the county can have a member on this committee.  They are looking at interoperable communications in the Pierce County region and it ties in with what the tri-county group is working on as well.  They meet the second Wednesday of each month at 2:30 at the Tacoma Fleet Maintenance building.  Contact him if you’d like more information on this.
Discussion followed regarding representation on the Board that governs LESA as fire is not represented and should be.  They are working on a model that worked 25 years ago, however, the way of doing business has changed and the model has not.  It is no longer as effective and efficient as it should be.

President Romines stated the Regional HazMat group has requested a change in language to the Tac Ops Manual.  Tony Judd stated they would like to add 4 words to page 4 by adding the color green to denote support services.  It was moved and seconded to change the language to the Tac Ops Manual as requested by the regional hazmat group.  MOTION CARRIED.

Good of the Order

Andy McAfee reported his Association is having a dance at the Pioneer Park Pavilion Friday night.  Contact him for more information and/or tickets.

Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:40 p.m.

The next regular PCFCA meeting will be April 2, 2009 at 11:30 at Pierce County EOC.
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